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To:

Boys & Girls Club of El Campo/Palacios Parents/Guardians 

From:

Jill Stafford, Chief Professional Officer & BGCEC Staff 

Re:

2014/2015 Member/Parent Orientation Manual 

Date:

February 6, 2015
Dear Parents/Guardians,

Thank you for allowing us to provide programs and opportunities to your child at the Boys & Girls Club of El Campo/Palacios this year! We will work with your child on improving and maintaining their grades, encouraging them to remain active and make healthy choices as well provide leadership and cultural arts opportunities for them to take part in.  Throughout the school year youth will be separated by age groups and will rotate through the various program areas to include Education & Career Development, The Arts, Character & Leadership Development and Sports, Fitness and Recreation! Helping kids become successful academically and socially is a team effort and we are here to support you as parents as well as the schools. Our goals are simple and quantifiable, by the end of the 2014/2015 school year: (based on members that attend a minimum of 3 times per week) 
· 100% of all members will graduate or advance to the next grade

· 80% of all members will maintain or achieve a “B” average or higher (80 or above)

· 80% of all members will pass all essential STEM subjects (Math, Science, Reading, Writing and Technology) 

In order to achieve this goal we will rely on parent support as well as a mutual and reciprocal dedication to helping kids with their homework, infusing high yield learning activities throughout the program areas and a consistent tutor and staff base that will result in academic success. BGCEC will request at the end of this handbook your permission to work with your child’s teacher, if necessary, to gain access to their syllabus insuring that our tutors and homework mentors know where your child needs assistance. We will work to identify your child’s strengths and areas that he or she can improve; and we will focus on those areas as we move through the school year. In order to effectively track your child’s grades we will ask to make a copy of his or her progress report and report card each 6 weeks. 
We are very excited to have the opportunity to work with your child this school year! To insure we are all operating with the same understanding, please review and sign the back page of this handbook indicating your comprehension of all rules and policies of the Boys & Girls Club of El Campo. 

Thank you again for your support and involvement in the Club's programs! Please do not hesitate to ask questions, voice concerns and GET INVOLVED with your Boys & Girls Club! 

Sincerely, 
Jill 
Jill Stafford
Chief Professional Officer 

Membership Application:

Please be advised that your child must have an active membership for 2014/2015 in order to attend the Club. (Memberships are good from January through December)

To update your child’s membership the following steps must be taken:

·  Membership Application Packet must be completed in its entirety, with additional requested documents.

· Annual Membership Fee $20.00.

· Spring After School Fee $75.00.
· Fall After School Fee $75.00
· Summer Fee $75.00
Member Pick-up:

In order to better insure the safety of our members we ask that in the event a youth is to be picked up by someone other than a parent or person indicated on the Membership Application that you please:

· Notify the BGCEC Administration Office in writing.

NOTE: Please do not call and ask for staff to send your child to the door when you are ready to pick him or her up. We ask that you come in and request for your child to be called to the front desk, this insures that the right person is picking your child up, as well as making sure she or he signs out. 
El Campo Club Opening & Closure:

The Club follows the ECISD School Calendar and is open Monday-Friday during the following hours:


Administrative Office Hours:

9:30am – 6:00pm
School Year Program 

3:00p.m –7:00p.m.(Mon-Fri)

Early Release 1p.m.–5p.m.(Mon-Fri) 

Summer


7:45 a.m. – 5:15 p.m.(Mon-Fri) El Campo





8am – 5pm Palacios

Holiday Closures: 


BGCEC is Closed when ECISD is closed for Holidays
Summer Schedule:


We are Open for 10 weeks El Campo.  

8 weeks Palacios

 Closed Independence Day. 

 Dates TBA

Communication:

Please note, BGCEC distributes notifications on club issues, status, changes, emergencies and all other pertinent information to our parents via flyers and memos. We also post notices on the front door and ask that you review the information when picking up your child. We would prefer to send emails and ask that you provide an active email address along with your contact information on the membership application. 

All club/program related issues or concerns must be directed to the Club Directors by calling 979-543-8320 or 361-972-2642.  
Parent Club volunteers, questions about the Club or ways to get involved should be directed to the Unit Director, via email at unitdirector@bgcelcampo.org, or to cpo@bgcelcamo.org. In the event that a parent has a grievance or complaint contact the Chief Executive Officer via email, or phone to express your concerns, questions or thoughts at the office at 979-543-8320 or email cpo@bgcelcampo.org. If you would like to speak in person, conference times can be scheduled Mon.-Thur. Please see the office manager to arrange a time to meet. If your complaint is in regard the Chief Executive Officer please submit a letter in a sealed envelope marked “confidential” and to the attention of Bill Sims, BGCEC Board President. Letters can be mailed to
PO Box 449, El Campo TX 77437.
Membership:

Membership is available to any boy or girl between the ages of 6 and 18. 

Annual Application Fees

Each youth shall pay a yearly fee of $20.00.  Memberships are good from January 1st of each year until December 31st.  Membership fees are non-refundable in full or in part.  Additional fees are assessed for each semester registration.

Semester Membership Fees
Semester fees are due before the semester begins.  Office manager will post flyer when the fees are dues. 

Late Pick up Fees: Late fees in the amount of $1 per child will be in effect after the first minute and $1.00 every minute thereafter per child.  If your child is not picked up by 7:45pm during the school year and 6pm during the summer, and we have not received a call from you, we must notify the proper authorities.  (Note:  The Club must have two staff present to supervise your child after the closing hour.  We are mandated by law to pay them for the additional time spent waiting for you to arrive).

·  Children will not be allowed to wait outside, or near the Club before or after Club operational hours.

· Payment is due upon pick-up. If payment is not made arrangements must be agreed upon for payment or child/children will not be allowed to return until all fees are settled.  


Transportation 

BGCEC does NOT provide transportation to or from school. 

Membership Card: 

All members are required to have membership cards; these cards are used for member tracking purposes only. Replacement cards are available for $1.00.  

Inclement Weather

If the school district closes, the Club will be CLOSED as well. 
Volunteer Opportunity:

There are a number of ways to get involved as a volunteer. If you have an interest that you would like to share or if you would like to teach a class please come to the club and speak to the unit director. All volunteers must pass a federal and state background check. 

· Volunteer Applications can be picked up at the Boys & Girls Club 

· Volunteer background checks cost $3 (please make checks payable to Boys & Girls Club of El Campo 
Electronic Devices
Members are required to keep cell phones & electronic devices off while on Club property or attended Club activities.  The use of electronic devices capturing images is strictly prohibited.  Cell phones will be taken from members noncompliant.  The Club will not be held liable for devices.  It is best not to bring them to Club.   Parents can call children on our land line 979-543-8320.
Drugs & Alcohol

This policy applies to any person who is on Club property.  It shall be a violation of this policy for any person to possess or attempt to possess, sell, or purchase or attempt to sell or purchase or attempt to distribute an alcoholic beverage or illegal drug. Violating this policy will result in immediate expulsion from the Club and/or termination from employment. This policy also applies to parents, guardians and/or siblings of members. Any drug or alcohol related activity on Club property will result in the member's expulsion and/or employee termination. All incidents are to be reported immediately to the Administrative Office of BGCEC. 

Tobacco Products

Members will not be allowed to use any tobacco products on Club property; this includes, but is not limited to, cigarettes, cigars, e-cig, dips, or chews.  Smoking on Club property is prohibited and non-Club members that violate this policy will be asked to leave the grounds. Youth caught smoking may face permanent expulsion from the Club. 
Communicable Diseases

Members who have or are suspected of having an infectious or communicable disease (TB, lice, hepatices, ringworm, etc.) are not allowed to attend the Club and will be asked to leave the Club property immediately when discovered.  Members will only be allowed to return after the treatment is complete.

DRESS CODE:

 The following attire (clothing/accessories) is NOT PERMITTED at the Club: 

· BOYS

· Hats and Caps are not allowed to be worn in the Club

· NO Sagging pant, we will have rope and safety pins if this is a problem

· Gang related or clothing otherwise viewed as Gang related

· Inappropriate advertising on clothing (tobacco, alcohol, etc.)

· Bare feet or open-toed shoes, flip flops (health and safety factors)

· GIRLS

· Hats and Caps are not allowed to be worn in the Club

· Halter tops, spaghetti straps, midriff exposed

· Tight fitting/revealing clothes, such as short shorts or skirts and oversized clothing

· Gang related or clothing otherwise viewed as Gang related

· Inappropriate advertising on clothing (tobacco, alcohol, wrestling, etc.)

· Bare feet or open-toes shoes, flip flops (health and safety factors)

FIELD TRIP ATTIRE: CLUB SHIRTS 

· All members must purchase a White or Red t-shirt in order to participate in Field Trips. Classes may decorate the t-shirts per age group.  
Member Behavior:

In an effort to provide an environment that is free from conflict, distraction, intimidation, or various other influences that result from a member’s misbehavior, the following conduct is prohibited while on Boys & Girls Club property:

· Disregard of direction or command of authorized personnel.

· Disruption and/or interference with the normal and orderly conduct of the Boys & Girls Club.

· Behavior that involves indecent and/or immoral acts.

· Physical abuse or assault to a Boys & Girls Club employee, member, or any individual.

· Possession of weapon or any object that can be considered a dangerous instrument.

· Using, selling or attempting to sell any alcoholic beverage or illegal drug. (See Drugs and Alcohol)

· Destruction of or attempting to destroy Boys & Girls Club property, or the Property of other individual.  (Repair or replacement cost may be charged to the parent).

· Use of profanity, vulgar or obscene language and gestures.

· Bullying of any form either while on Club property or reported by other members as a result of cyber-bullying or other methods. 

· Extortion, coercion, bullying, blackmail or forcing another member or person to act against his or her own will.

· Engaging in verbal abuse such as name calling, ethnic, or racial slurs, and using derogatory statements to other members, personnel or other individuals.                                                      
Member Suspension

The Unit Director or the Chief Executive Officer of the Boys & Girls Club may suspend any member whose conduct warrants it. The parent or legal guardian will be contacted immediately when that member is suspended and will have an opportunity to discuss the member's behavior with the proper BGCEC staff.  

Search:  Search and Interrogation

The Boys & Girls Clubs of El Campo respects the rights of member’s privacy and security against arbitrary invasion of their person or property.

However, the nature of The Club's business makes it necessary to reserve the right for staff to search for weapons, contraband, and other harmful things when adequate suspicion is brought to our attention.  We will make every effort to contact a parent/guardian to inform you of the situation and prior to interrogation by law enforcement authorities should we need their assistance.  

Minor Misconduct:

In case of misconduct of minor nature staff will take the following actions: 

· Stop the action

· Remind the member of Club rules

· Verbally warn the member of the danger of having his/her privileges taken away
· Redirection 
· Time Out

· Write Sentences

· Cleaning duties assigned
Should a minor violation consistently re-occur during the day, suspension could be enforced.
If minor violation suspension re-occuring, membership may be revoked.  
Minor Violations:

· Failure to follow Club Staff's verbal instruction

· Minor harassment of members and guests

· Profanity

· Defiance of Staff

· Leaving without notifying staff

· Excessive arguing
· A written record will be kept each time a member is in repetitive violation.

Major Misconduct:

In the case of major misconduct, the member will be notified that he/she is suspended.  Should the incident be in violation of the law and city ordinance or endanger the safety of another member, a parent will be notified ASAP and will be asked to come and remove the child.  A written report will be submitted to Unit Director and Chief Executive Officer, with parent input and signature.  Failure to sign will result in termination of membership and/or privileges.

Major Violations:

1. Fighting with other members 

2. Striking a staff member in any way

3. Excessive Profanity

4. Vandalism or abuse to building, property, or equipment

5. Theft

6. Possession of weapons

7. Bullying or harassment of another member

8. Being in unauthorized area of building

9. Excessive arguing

10. Conduct unbecoming a young man or lady
11. Anything in the form of Sexual misconduct 
Suspension/Expulsion Actions:

Major Violation will be result in suspension if not including revoking membership
*When returning, the member will be seen by a senior staff member for consultation; may include probationary period of time. The Boys & Girls Club reserves the right to establish rules in addition to those appearing in this manual and discipline those who violate the rules. Discipline may include timeout, removal from a program area, suspension and/or expulsion. Any of these disciplinary actions may occur on the first offense or any subsequent offense depending upon the nature of the situation and the age and the maturity of the member involved.  Each member shall be informed of the offense and shall be afforded an opportunity to explain their behavior before disciplinary action is taken. 

These rules and regulations shall govern all members attending the Boys & Girls Club of El Campo, sponsored activities, on-campus and off campus.
**Parents are help to the same code of ethics as the members.  Any misconduct may result in revoking their child’s membership.  
The Boys & Girls Club of El Campo (BGCEC) is a traditional Boys & Girls Club site. During the school year, members go to their age appropriate classrooms.  Monday thru Thursday, they participate in Power hour (homework).  Children’s whose grades are below 75 attend BUG (bringing up grades) Lab after Power Hour.  The members are to participate in BGCA programs.   In the Summer, the Club runs BGCA programs.  Part of our funding process is having the children participate in programs that help them become productive, caring citizens.  This is one of reasons we can offer our services at a reduced rate from other after school/summer care.  Our programs have 5 key areas:  Character & Leadership, the Arts, Sports Fitness & Recreation, Education & Career Development, and Health & Life Skills.  

School Year agreement - I give my permission for BGCEC Mentors to have access to my child’s school teacher and my child’s grades in the event that she/he is in need of additional academic assistance throughout the school year. I further agree to allow my child to share his or her report cards and progress reports with BGCEC in order for the Club to effectively track and help my child throughout the school year. 

I hereby grant permission for my child to participate in programs such as SMART Moves, SMART Girls, SMART Kids, Passport to Manhood, Triple Play, Grants Fundamentals, Goals for Graduation and Project Learn. I understand that some of these activities involve sports and field trips and may take place away from the Club facility and individual permission slips will be requested per field trip. (Curriculum may be viewed upon request) 

By signing this form, I consent to and authorize the use and reproduction by or as authorized by, the Club of any and all photographs, videos, blogs, testimonials, or written documents which the Club may take of or from my children, for any legal purpose whatsoever without any compensation to me or my child. All negatives and positives together will all prints involving such photographs and any videos shall constitute the sole and exclusive property of the Club. 

By signing this form I acknowledge that I have received the Rules and Regulations of the Club as well as the Disciplinary Procedures followed when the rules are broken. I have reviewed the information and shared it with my child and we understand the procedures and expectations as presented. 

I further understand that by signing this form that I am responsible for making the appropriate membership payments on behalf of my child in a timely manner I acknowledge and agree that I must pay the following: 

· I owe my child’s Club Membership of $20.00 annually.
· Semester Membership Fees
In executing this form I also agree in the event of an emergency illness or accident that a licensed medical doctor shall be authorized to administer medical or surgical treatment deemed necessary for the health or well-being of my child. I understand that I will be financially responsible for such care given to my child, and that all reasonable efforts will be made to contact me or one of the emergency contacts listed on the application prior to administering medical treatment. Parents are responsible for informing Club authorized personnel about health problems and/or concerns. I further herby release the Club, its members, employees, staff and Board of Directors from any and all claims and causes of action whether in law or in equity which may at any time exist as a result of my child’s membership in the Club and his or her participation in the Club activities.

As the Parent or Legal Guardian, I have read and understand the above Permission and Acknowledgement Agreement. 

_____________________________
___________________

__________________

Parent’s Name (print)


Parent’s Signature 

Date 

____________________________
___________________

__________________

Member’s Name (print) 

Member’s Signature 

Date 
El Campo, Inc


El Campo * Palacios
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